
Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 
Tuesday, February 22, 2011; 12:00 pm – 2:00 pm
Graduate Students Centre, Room 200
Present:, Douglas Harris, Beth Haverkamp, Darrin Lehman, Cyril Leung, Peter Leung, Philip Loewen (Chair), Sedi Minachi, Jenny Phelps, Lisa Pountney (minutes), Cindy Prescott, Max Read, Clive Roberts, Arvind Saraswat, Curtis Suttle, Joyce Tom.  
Guests: Brendan Morey, Andrew Patterson, Larry Walker, Rhodri Windsor-Liscombe, 
Regrets: Hugh Brock, Helen Burt, Barbara Evans, Daniel Granot, Brenton Skura
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Philip welcomed and introduced Andrew Patterson, the incoming GSS President. 
1. Adoption of Agenda
Philip proposed to add a report on Turnitin as an agenda item under Business arising.
	All
	}
	That the extra addition to the agenda and that the agenda be approved.


	Carried.


2. Minutes of  last meeting (November 30, 2010)
	All
	}
	That the minutes of the November 30, 2011 meeting be approved.


	Carried.


3. Business arising
a. Board of Governors Policies 45, 46, 75, 76 (update)
Philip informed the committee that there is nothing new to report on the reform of Policies 45, 46, 75 and 76.  They remain a work in progress. 
b. Report on Turnitin and document privacy
Max reminded the committee of the question from the last meeting  about whether Turnitin has the ability keep documents private.  Max investigated this and  outlined her findings.  Documents that are uploaded to Turnitin are not available to anyone other than the uploader, unless the uploader has agreed to make it available to someone else. Turnitin will check other student’s documents against a student’s thesis, and the report will indicate any overlap.  However, if one wants to see that other student’s thesis or other document, he/she has to put in a request. 
There is a lot of information about Turnitin on the UBC website, and Max has added additional material to the Faculty of Graduate Studies website in the Policies and Procedures section.
Sedi asked whether students can submit their own theses to Turnitin.  Max said they can, they just need to contact the Turnitin office at UBC to get a password and set up an account. 
Beth asked if anyone had heard of a program called Right Check, which may be a sub program of Turnitin that is designed specifically for students to do checking.  Max hasn’t heard about Right Check but will investigate and report back to the committee.  
Action: Max will investigate Right Check and report back to the committee. 
There was general positive feedback from the committee on the use of Turnitin. It was also suggested that FoGS include Turnitin as an optional step on the checklist for students preparing to submit their thesis.  
Action: We will add Turnitin to the appropriate checklist for students preparing to submit their theses. 
There was discussion around whether the use of Turnitin should remain optional or be made compulsary.  We will continue to promote this as an optional tool, in line with the communication coming from the wider UBC community. 
c. Discussion: Limiting working hours for graduate students
· with invited guests from FGS Scholarships and Awards team
For graduate students to be eligible for graduate scholarships and fellowships, UBC requires that they do not work more than 12 hours per week, averaged over the year. This has resulted in significant issues. 
Brendan informed the committee that this requirement has been long standing.  When a student accepts and activates their award they sign a form stating that they understand and will comply with the terms and conditions stipulated, including the 12 hours per week working limit.  By not complying with these conditions, it is clear that the award funding may be in jeopardy. 
Currently there are several cases of students who are at risk of losing their funding as they have significantly exceeded the 12 hours per week working limit.  There are many different circumstances to consider, including students working at UBC, or outside of UBC, students involved in teaching or research assistantships, internships etc.  We are mostly able to track those students working at UBC, but if they are working outside of UBC we have no mechanism of finding out if they have exceeded the limit. 
There was general discussion around exercising due diligence, the unlikeliness of being able to track all students who aren’t abiding by this rule, and whether or not the hours students are working is a big enough problem to warrant the loss of funding and in some cases the ability to continue with their PhD.
Brendan commented that there appears to be significant ambivalence throughout the university community on this issue, which could be one of the reasons why students choose to disregard this requirement.  
Doug pointed out that UBC requirement of 12 hours per week is actually 624 hours per year, and therefore is significantly higher than the 450 hours per year that SSHRC strongly recommends. The 450 hours represents a full TA’ship in two terms.
The principle of this requirement is that students are expected to devote full time to their studies, and an award will supply them the funding to make this possible.
Beth commented on how many supervisors are already allowing their students to work more than 12 hours per week, and how problematic it would be to change this.  Considering this is the most expensive city in Canada, we also wouldn’t want this to affect our recruitment ability.  Another issue discussed was whether working more than 12 hours a week could be considered an immoral or unethical act, and is this something we believe should be strictly enforced?  How can we build flexibility into this when our current structure is contractually binding?  
Philip pointed out that on the other hand, we do have a role as a prominent university in setting and adhering to these limits so that our graduate students commitment to their studies is not continuously eroded due to market forces.
The committee was unable to reach a resolution and due to time restraints Philip wrapped up the discussion.
4. New Business
a. Graduate Council membership entitlement
The Faculty of Graduate Studies is responsible for reviewing the Graduate Council membership allocation every five years, the most recent review happening in 2006.  This year, a new allocation formula has been developed and Philip described the calculation to the committee.  Philip also outlined the revised seat allocations as a result of the new formula. 
	Doug Harris
Curtis Suttle
	}
	That the proposal to update the Membership of the Graduate Council be approved.


	Carried.


b. Master’s thesis credits
· with invited guest Larry Walker, Department of Psychology
Larry gave the committee a brief background on how this issue came up, and why it has been contentious in the Psychology Department.  Some faculty in Psychology wanted to reduce the amount of coursework in the graduate program, and as UBC has a 30-credit minimum it is only possible to decrease the amount of coursework at the masters level if you supplement the value of the thesis credit.  
Upon researching the graduate programs at UBC, Larry found that there are a varying number of credits given to the masters thesis, ranging from 6 – 20 credits, despite the fact that the end product or result is relatively the same. 
In the course of the discussion within the Psychology Department a number of issues were raised, including pedagogical factors, admission requirements, adjudication of fellowship and award applications, the optimal length of a masters degree, Tri-Council and UBC funding models and the impact of requiring less coursework. 
The suggestion grew out of this discussion was simply to do away with assigning credits for the masters thesis.  We don’t assign credits to the PhD dissertation, and it may solve some of the false accounting that currently occurs in order to reach the 30-credit minimum.  
Philip encouraged the committee to voice their opinions on this matter. 
Cindy informed the group about the flexible model that the Faculty of Forestry employs.  The student and their supervisory committee decide whether the student will embark on a 12 or 18 credit thesis, depending on the student’s aspirations and their background. 
Curtis commented that, like Forestry, Science has many diverse programs. In certain programs coursework is an essential component, and other programs are primarily research intensive.  As such he doesn’t think a fixed number of course credits for every discipline is a realistic alternative. 
Doug commented that because there are course based masters and thesis bases masters, the differential credit rating allows for programs to signal the relative weight of the thesis, and feels that there is no problem with the thesis having different credit allocations.  Why do we need uniformity? 
Cyril added that in Applied Science, all departments currently assign a weight of 12 credits to Master’s theses.

Larry clarified that the suggestion is not to standardize the number of courses for masters degrees, just to set a university minimum.
It emerged that the most plausible choice for a minimum number of course credits was 12, and that none of UBC's current Masters programs requires fewer.
Beth raised the issue of how decreasing the number of credits could have an adverse reaction among students who may feel that they are receiving less value for the same tuition.  Even though tuition is charged per program, and not per credit, some students may consider their payments on a cost per credit basis.  Jenny agreed that the 30 credit minimum does create an illusion that all students are doing the same amount of work and the paying the same amount of money for the same degree.  
Doug asked what was driving this discussion, and was it a problem for FoGS?  Jenny responded that it isn’t an issue, there was just the concern that the credits assigned to a masters thesis didn’t mean anything, that they were purely a way to satisfy the 30-credit minimum. The same scope of work could be called 6 credits in one program and 18 credits in another.  
Joyce reported on her survey of 34 Canadian universities. Of the 34 surveyed, 14 assign no credits for the masters thesis.  Only 2 of the 34 assign grades for the masters thesis; the remaining 32 score it pass/fail.
The overall response from the committee for a 0 credit thesis was not overly positive.  
Philip asked the committee how they would like to proceed, either by setting up a subcommittee to discuss the issue further and come back with a proposal, or have members of the committee approach others in their respective faculties to generate more feedback? 
The existing system enables a program to change the weighting of the thesis in terms of credits, but as Larry reiterated, the real issue is establishing the minimum number of courses that we require at the masters level. 
Action: Philip, Beth, Cindy and Clive will discuss this further offline and will come back to the committee.  
5. Adjournment of the meeting
	Cyril Leung
Cindy Prescott 
	}
	To adjourn the meeting.


6. Next meeting:  March 29, 2011; 12:00 – 2:00; Location TBA  

